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overnight express mail to ensure that 
the Tennessee Regulatory Authority is 
notified of the notice and comment 
period. 

Pursuant to §§ 1.415 and 1.419 of the 
Commission’s rules, 47 CFR 1.415, 
1.419, interested parties may file 
comments as follows: comments are due 
on or before June 30, 2003, and reply 
comments are due on or before July 7, 
2003. Comments may be filed using the 
Commission’s Electronic Comment 
Filing System (ECFS) or by filing paper 
copies. See Electronic Filing of 
Documents in Rulemaking Proceedings, 
63 FR 24121, May 1, 1998. 

Comments filed through the ECFS can 
be sent as an electronic file via the 
Internet to http://www.fcc.gov/e-file/
ecfs.html. Generally, only one copy of 
an electronic submission must be filed. 
If multiple docket or rulemaking 
numbers appear in the caption of this 
proceeding, however, commenters must 
transmit one electronic copy of the 
comments to each docket or rulemaking 
number referenced in the caption. In 
completing the transmittal screen, 
commenters should include their full 
name, U.S. Postal Service mailing 
address, and the applicable docket or 
rulemaking number. Parties may also 
submit an electronic comment by 
Internet e-mail. To get filing instructions 
for e-mail comments, commenters 
should send an e-mail to ecfs@fcc.gov, 
and should include the following words 
in the body of the message, ‘‘get form 
<your e-mail address>.’’ A sample form 
and directions will be sent in reply. 

Parties who choose to file by paper 
must file an original and four copies of 
each filing. If more than one docket or 
rulemaking number appears in the 
caption of this proceeding, commenters 
must submit two additional copies for 
each additional docket or rulemaking 
number. Filings can be sent by hand or 
messenger delivery, by commercial 
overnight courier, or by first-class or 
overnight U.S. Postal Service mail 
(although we continue to experience 
delays in receiving U.S. Postal Service 
mail). The Commission’s contractor, 
Vistronix, Inc., will receive hand-
delivered or messenger-delivered paper 
filings for the Commission’s Secretary at 
236 Massachusetts Avenue, NE., Suite 
110, Washington, DC 20002. The filing 
hours at this location are 8 a.m. to 7 
p.m. All hand deliveries must be held 
together with rubber bands or fasteners. 
Any envelopes must be disposed of 
before entering the building. 
Commercial overnight mail (other than 
U.S. Postal Service Express Mail and 
Priority Mail) must be sent to 9300 East 
Hampton Drive, Capitol Heights, MD 
20743. U.S. Postal Service first-class 

mail, Express Mail, and Priority Mail 
should be addressed to 445 12th Street, 
SW., Washington, DC 20554. All filings 
must be addressed to the Commission’s 
Secretary, Marlene H. Dortch, Office of 
the Secretary, Federal Communications 
Commission. 

Parties also must send three paper 
copies of their filing to Sheryl Todd, 
Telecommunications Access Policy 
Division, Wireline Competition Bureau, 
Federal Communications Commission, 
445 12th Street, SW., Room 5–B540, 
Washington, DC 20554. In addition, 
commenters must send diskette copies 
to the Commission’s copy contractor, 
Qualex International, Portals II, 445 
12th Street, SW., Room CY-B402, 
Washington, DC 20054. 

Pursuant to § 1.1206 of the 
Commission’s rules, 47 CFR 1.1206, this 
proceeding will be conducted as a 
permit-but-disclose proceeding in 
which ex parte communications are 
permitted subject to disclosure.
Federal Communications Commission. 
Paul Garnett, 
Acting Assistant Division Chief, Wireline 
Competition Bureau Telecommunications 
Access Policy Division.
[FR Doc. 03–15492 Filed 6–18–03; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 6712–01–P

FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS 
COMMISSION 

Technological Advisory Council

AGENCY: Federal Communications 
Commission.
ACTION: Notice of public meeting.

SUMMARY: In accordance with the 
Federal Advisory Committee Act, Public 
Law 92–463, as amended, this notice 
advises interested persons of the first of 
the Technological Advisory Council 
(‘‘Council’’) under its new charter.
DATES: July 7, 2003 beginning at 10 a.m. 
and concluding at 3 p.m.
ADDRESSES: Federal Communications 
Commission, 445 12th St. SW., Room 
TW–C305 Washington, DC 20554.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Jeffery Goldthorp, (202) 418–1096.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: 
Continuously accelerating technological 
changes in telecommunications design, 
manufacturing, and deployment require 
that the Commission be promptly 
informed of those changes to fulfill its 
statutory mandate effectively. The 
Council was established by the Federal 
Communications Commission to 
provide a means by which a diverse 
array of recognized technical experts 
from different areas such as 

manufacturing, academia, 
communications services providers, the 
research community, etc., can provide 
advice to the FCC on innovation in the 
communications industry. At this 
second meeting under the Council’s 
new charter, the Council will discuss 
techniques for making environmental 
radio noise measurements and spectrum 
occupancy measurements. Members of 
the public may attend the meeting. The 
Federal Communications Commission 
will attempt to accommodate as many 
persons as possible. Admittance, 
however, will be limited to the seating 
available. Unless so requested by the 
Council’s Chair, there will be no public 
oral participation, but the public may 
submit written comments to Jeffery 
Goldthorp, the Federal Communications 
Commission’s Designated Federal 
Officer for the Technological Advisory 
Council, before the meeting. Mr. 
Goldthorp’s e-mail address is 
Jeffery.Goldthorp@fcc.gov. Mail delivery 
address is: Federal Communications 
Commission, 445 12th Street, SW., 
Room 7–A325, Washington, DC 20554.
Federal Communications Commission. 
Marlene H. Dortch, 
Secretary.
[FR Doc. 03–15411 Filed 6–18–03; 8:45 am] 
BILLING CODE 6712–01–P

FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM

Notice of Proposals to Engage in 
Permissible Nonbanking Activities or 
To Acquire Companies That Are 
Engaged in Permissible Nonbanking 
Activities 

The companies listed in this notice 
have given notice under section 4 of the 
Bank Holding Company Act (12 U.S.C. 
1843) (BHC Act) and Regulation Y (12 
CFR Part 225) to engage de novo, or to 
acquire or control voting securities or 
assets of a company, including the 
companies listed below, that engages 
either directly or through a subsidiary or 
other company, in a nonbanking activity 
that is listed in § 225.28 of Regulation Y 
(12 CFR 225.28) or that the Board has 
determined by Order to be closely 
related to banking and permissible for 
bank holding companies. Unless 
otherwise noted, these activities will be 
conducted throughout the United States. 

Each notice is available for inspection 
at the Federal Reserve Bank indicated. 
The notice also will be available for 
inspection at the offices of the Board of 
Governors. Interested persons may 
express their views in writing on the 
question whether the proposal complies 
with the standards of section 4 of the
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BHC Act. Additional information on all 
bank holding companies may be 
obtained from the National Information 
Center website at www.ffiec.gov/nic/.

Unless otherwise noted, comments 
regarding the applications must be 
received at the Reserve Bank indicated 
or the offices of the Board of Governors 
not later than July 3, 2003. 

A. Federal Reserve Bank of 
Minneapolis (Richard M. Todd, Vice 
President and Community Affairs 
Officer) 90 Hennepin Avenue, 
Minneapolis, Minnesota 55480-0291: 

1. HMC Holding Company, Sioux 
Falls, South Dakota; to engage de novo 
in lending activities, pursuant to section 
225.28(b)(1) of Regulation Y.

Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve 
System, June 13, 2003. 
Robert deV. Frierson, 
Deputy Secretary of the Board.
[FR Doc. 03–15418 Filed 6–18–03; 8:45 am]
BILLING CODE 6210–01–S

FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION

[File No. 011 0197] 

SPA Health Organization, d/b/a/ 
Southwest Physician Associates; 
Analysis To Aid Public Comment

AGENCY: Federal Trade Commission.
ACTION: Proposed consent agreement.

SUMMARY: The consent agreement in this 
matter settles alleged violations of 
federal law prohibiting unfair or 
deceptive acts or practices or unfair 
methods of competition. The attached 
Analysis to Aid Public Comment 
describes both the allegations in the 
draft complaint that accompanies the 
consent agreement and the terms of the 
consent order—embodied in the consent 
agreement—that would settle these 
allegations.

DATES: Comments must be received on 
or before July 8, 2003.
ADDRESSES: Comments filed in paper 
form should be directed to: FTC/Office 
of the Secretary, Room 159-H, 600 
Pennsylvania Avenue, NW., 
Washington, DC 20580. Comments filed 
in electronic form should be directed to: 
consentagreement@ftc.gov, as 
prescribed in the Supplementary 
Information section.
FOR FURTHER INFORMATION CONTACT: 
Barbara Anthony or Michael Bloom, 
FTC, Northeast Regional Office, One 
Bowling Green, Suite 318, New York, 
N.Y. 10004, (212) 607–2829.
SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION: Pursuant 
to Section 6(f) of the Federal Trade 
Commission Act, 38 Stat. 721, 15 U.S.C. 

46(f), and Section 2.34 of the 
Commission’s Rules of Practice, 16 CFR 
2.34, notice is hereby given that the 
above-captioned consent agreement 
containing a consent order to cease and 
desist, having been filed with and 
accepted, subject to final approval, by 
the Commission, has been placed on the 
public record for a period of thirty (30) 
days. The following Analysis to Aid 
Public Comment describes the terms of 
the consent agreement, and the 
allegations in the complaint. An 
electronic copy of the full text of the 
consent agreement package can be 
obtained from the FTC Home Page (for 
June 9, 2003), on the World Wide Web, 
at ‘‘http://www.ftc.gov/os/2003/06/
index.htm.’’ A paper copy can be 
obtained from the FTC Public Reference 
Room, Room 130-H, 600 Pennsylvania 
Avenue, NW., Washington, DC 20580, 
either in person or by calling (202) 326–
2222. 

Public comments are invited, and may 
be filed with the Commission in either 
paper or electronic form. Comments 
filed in paper form should be directed 
to: FTC/Office of the Secretary, Room 
159–H, 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW., 
Washington, DC 20580. If a comment 
contains nonpublic information, it must 
be filed in paper form, and the first page 
of the document must be clearly labeled 
‘‘confidential.’’ Comments that do not 
contain any nonpublic information may 
instead be filed in electronic form (in 
ASCII format, WordPerfect, or Microsoft 
Word) as part of or as an attachment to 
email messages directed to the following 
email box: consentagreement@ftc.gov. 
Such comments will be considered by 
the Commission and will be available 
for inspection and copying at its 
principal office in accordance with 
Section 4.9(b)(6)(ii) of the Commission’s 
Rules of Practice, 16 CFR 4.9(b)(6)(ii)). 

Analysis of Agreement Containing 
Consent Order To Aid Public Comment 

The Federal Trade Commission has 
accepted, subject to final approval, an 
agreement containing a proposed 
consent order with SPA Health 
Organization, doing business as 
Southwest Physician Associates 
(‘‘Respondent’’ or ‘‘SPA’’). The 
agreement settles charges that 
Respondent violated Section 5 of the 
Federal Trade Commission Act, 15 
U.S.C. § 45, by facilitating and 
implementing agreements among SPA 
members on price and other 
competitively significant terms; refusing 
to deal with payors except on 
collectively agreed-upon terms; and 
negotiating fees and other competitively 
significant terms in payor contracts and 
refusing to submit to members payor 

offers that do not conform to 
Respondent’s standards for contracts. 

The proposed consent order has been 
placed on the public record for 30 days 
to receive comments from interested 
persons. Comments received during this 
period will become part of the public 
record. After 30 days, the Commission 
will review the agreement and the 
comments received, and will decide 
whether it should withdraw from the 
agreement or make the proposed order 
final. The purpose of this analysis is to 
facilitate public comment on the 
proposed order. The analysis is not 
intended to constitute an official 
interpretation of the agreement and 
proposed order, or to modify their terms 
in any way. Further, the proposed 
consent order has been entered into for 
settlement purposes only and does not 
constitute an admission by Respondent 
that it violated the law or that the facts 
alleged in the complaint (other than 
jurisdictional facts) are true. The 
allegations in the Commission’s 
proposed complaint are summarized 
below.

The Complaint 
Respondent SPA is a nonprofit 

corporation that contracts with third-
party payors for the provision of 
medical services on behalf of its 
approximately 1,000 participating 
physicians. Respondent is organized 
and operated to further the pecuniary 
interests of those physicians, who are 
licensed to practice medicine in the 
State of Texas and who are engaged in 
the business of providing medical 
services to patients in the eastern part 
of the Dallas-Fort Worth metropolitan 
area (hereinafter ‘‘Dallas area’’). 

Physicians often contract with third-
party payors, such as insurance 
companies and preferred provider 
organizations. The contracts typically 
establish the price and other terms 
under which the physicians will render 
services to the payors’ subscribers. 
Contracting physicians often agree to 
accept lower-than-customary 
compensation from these third-party 
payors to gain access to additional 
patients through the payor. Thus, these 
contracts may reduce payor costs, and 
may result in lower medical care costs 
to the payor’s subscribers. 

Absent agreements among competing 
physicians, each competing physician 
decides for himself or herself whether, 
and on what price and other terms, the 
physician will contract with third-party 
payors to provide medical services to 
the payors’ subscribers. To be 
competitively marketable in the Dallas 
area, a payor must include in its 
physician network a large number of
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